
 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

November 16, 2020

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at Evergreen Conference Center at 1:00 p.m. on Monday, November 16, 2020.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Ray S. Smith, III, Chairman
Joan Thomas
Rev. Abraham Mosley
Rey Martinez 
Chris Collier
Roy Roberts 
Gregory Levett, Sr.
Carolyn Meadows (By Phone)
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites 
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
None
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration

Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Michael Dombrowski, VP/General Manager, Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager (By Phone)
Duane Studdard, Director of Operations and Planning
Becky Kelley, Consultant (By Phone)
Mike Lee, Asst. Director of Public Safety

Matthew Wilson, State Representative
Steve Bradshaw, Dekalb County Commissioner 
Stephe Koontz, Doraville City Council Member
Gwendolyn Russell-Green, Public

Billy Mitchell, State Representative
Vickie Turner, Vice Chair of the Dekalb County Board of Education
Martin O’Toole

Ryan Gravel

Derrica Williams

Teresa Hardy

Dennis Collard


Dennis Elm

Meymoona Freeman

Bedelia Turner

Barry Colcough

ROLL CALL
Mr. Smith requested the roll to be called to determine if a quorum was present.
CALL TO ORDER


Mr. Smith called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 


Mr. Smith read a statement:

Over the past several weeks the SMMA Board has received all kinds of ideas and proposals related to Stone Mountain Park, its monuments, its mission, and the future of the Park. We truly appreciate all the varied opinions and concerns.

I am charging our CEO, Bill Stephens, with leading an effort with the responsibility of reviewing the various proposals, meeting with state and community leaders, consulting with experts and historians and other parties regarding a 21st century perspective on Stone Mountain Park.

I anticipate this work will take months, not years.  I anticipate this work will be inclusive, not exclusive. And I anticipate this work will address both the economic and cultural importance this park has to the local communities and the entire state.

I have said for some time that Stone Mountain Park needs to be positioned to meet the needs and challenges of Georgians in the 21st century.

None of the current board members or staff were involved with the acquisition of the park in 1958 nor the completion of the carving and monuments in the 1960s, but the responsibility does fall to us here in the present to listen and hear the thoughts and opinions of Georgians in regard to our state’s most visited tourist attraction.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Ms. Thomas, seconded by Rev. Mosley, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous board meetings on August 24, 2020 and September 14, 2020 and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each board member prior to the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT
State Representative Matthew Wilson said he was there to show his support for the Stone Mountain Action Coalition and the proposals they have presented to the Board. He thanked the Board for their last meeting when members of the group could make a presentation and the Board’s plan for hearing all proposals concerning the Park.  He said that he was not there representing the entire Dekalb delegation at the capital, however he has spoken to every member of the delegation and they would all tell the Board that time for change has come. Stone Mountain Action Coalition has shown the Board that aspects of the Park are offensive to a broad section of the population who continue to fund the Park every year.  He said that SMAC had put together a very thoughtful, calm, direct approach to the issues. He said that to do nothing is to pick a side in history. 
Commissioner Steve Bradshaw said that he lived about 5 miles from the West Gate of the Park for 27 years. He said that he had enjoyed the Park many times, taking his relatives and friends. He has played golf in the Park many times. He has also been to the laser show on many occasions. He has marveled at the natural beauty of the space. Also, many times he has driven on the streets named after confederates and he has walked by the flag terrace at the base of the mountain. He said these symbols of a bygone era should be removed or at least have a serious conversation about how to move forward. He said that he stood in solidarity with the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. The members are dedicated to a more inclusive Stone Mountain Park focused on healing, transformation, and progress. He also supports the proposals to be set forward by Board Member Mr. Gregory Levett. Mr. Bradshaw said that it was time for change. He told the Board that if the City of Decatur could take down a confederate monument that had stood for over 100 years, then surely the steps could be taken to make the long overdue changes to this wonderful space. He thanked the Board for their time.
Ms. Stephe Koontz, a Doraville City Council Member, said she was not here today to talk about the Carving, she wanted to talk about the street names and the Confederate flags at the base of the mountain. She grew up in Atlanta during the 60s and witnessed the response to the Park during the Civil Rights Movement. There is nothing in state law that requires the glorification of the Confederate South and the extreme white supremacy that existed during those times. She said that she feels it is time to change and she applauded the actions that are being proposed today and proposals by the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. She thanked the Board for being allowed to speak.
Ms. Gwendolyn Russell-Green said that she was at the meeting representing herself and a friend. Her friend has done extensive research on what things have changed at the Park over the years. One of the things that they both agree on is that changes must be made. She is an artist and said that she would like to do some art activities at the Park. She titled the activity “If the Mountain Could Talk”. It would be a rendition of southern history through the point of view of the mountain. She would like to see a film documentary on “If the Mountain Could Talk”. She would like to see some cultural vision and interpretation on what the mountain had to say when the Native Americans were here. She would also like to see the part African Americans played in the Park and the south. She was suggesting things that could enhance the story of the mountain. She wanted her proposal to be considered. She handed out her proposal to the Board and thanked them. 
Mr. Billy Mitchell, a Representative of the State of Georgia, said that the Confederacy may have lost the Civil War, but they won the war on sufficient memory. Books are filled with information concerning the Confederacy with monuments at capitals and city squares. There are monuments to those who, by law, committed treason to preserve slavey and subsequently Jim Crow. Germany in 1945, as comparison, banished most Nazi relics from view. They decided to find a way to move forward. We deceive ourselves when we perpetuate the myth of confederate innocence: The idea that there were good people on both sides. Here you see Nazis and White Supremacists. He said he supported the Stone Mountain Action Coalition resolution, and he will put forward a legislative one in January.

Ms. Vickie Turner said she considered it a privilege and honor to address everyone this morning. She is the Vice Chair of the Dekalb County Board of Education. She said that a lot of things have happened in history that we cannot change. We can not go back and undo slavery, but what we have is a tremendous opportunity to change. We can change the present day. She said our children are looking at us. What will our children say about us during the difficult and challenging times? Our children are crying out for solutions from those of us who are in charge. We have the opportunity to change things. She said she supported Stone Mountain Action Coalition. She is here for them because she supports change.  

Mr. Martin O’Toole said that he was the division spokesman for the Georgia Sons of Confederate Veterans. He said he was at the September 14th meeting listening to the proposals of the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. Sons of the Confederate Veterans are not opposed to changes at the Park; however Stone Mountain Action Coalition wants to erase the Carving and anything about the Confederate Veterans. ISIS’ goal was also to erase and destroy history. The end goal is destruction. He said that monuments were used to appeal to and commemorate the best in us. 


Mr. Ryan Gravel said he was also a son of the south. He had relatives who fought in the Civil War. He said he did not know why his relatives fought that war, but he knows that the Confederacy fought that war to subjugate African Americans. Fast forward over 100 years to 1970 when the Vice President of the United States presided over the unveiling of the Carving at Stone Mountain. It is documented that in the 60s and 70s, the Carving was done out of defiance, not remembrance. Fast forward 50 years and White Supremacists continued to drag the memory of my confederate ancestors through the mud. America needs to move forward with the idea that everyone is created equal. Two months from now the Vice President of the United States will be a black woman. He said they did not want the monuments removed to forget the Civil War, that will never be forgotten, but to move into the 21st Century. He said their commitment is for action. Either we do it now or our children will have to do it for us. 

Ms. Derrica Williams said that she was the President of the Dekalb Section of the National Council of Negro Women. Several people in the room are members of this organization. She said she was speaking on behalf of all the members. Stone Mountain Park, as it stands now, supports the oppression of Black People. She said her group stands with the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. She said she is a founding member of the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. Ms. Williams said it was encouraging to hear the statement that was read here this morning. She said they want to be patrons of this Park and they want to be proud of the Park. That can only happen if you do the right thing and remove the symbols of the darkest time in this country’s history. She asked the Board to please listen to them and stop allowing the Park to be a safe haven for hatred, racism, and division.

Ms. Teresa Harding told the Board that she was the President of the NAACP - Dekalb Branch. Their mission is to end hatred and racial discrimination. She said it was time to end the Park’s designation as a memorial to the Confederacy and move into the 21st century. The State can no longer be a conspirator in the perpetration of the lie about slavery and the myth of the lost cause. She said the NAACP calls on the State to repatriate Stone Mountain Park as an inclusive State Park. She said the NAACP calls for the three figures on the Carving to be repurposed. She thanked the Board.


Mr. Dennis Collard thanked the Board for the opportunity to speak and stated that he was there for the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. One of the parts of the legislation in 1958 that created the Park says that the Memorial Association will maintain an appropriate and suitable memorial to the Confederacy. The Georgia General Assembly thus gave the Board discretion for deciding what was appropriate and suitable. These words allow for interpretation and change, for the opportunity to do what is right. The Stone Mountain Action Coalition believes that the street names, building names, and other references around the Park are not protected because they are not monuments. They believe that all the items around the Park should be maintained in a museum so that an accurate story about them can be told and interpreted. 

Mr. Dennis Elm said he lives near the Park and enjoys the natural beauty of the Park. He said that he had ancestors who fought in the Civil War. His ancestors were never slave holders. He said that 94% of southern people never owned slaves. He said he did not know anyone today who has been a slave in this wonderful country.  It was one of the issues causing the war between the States, but there were other causes as well. The reasons for the war have been argued by scholars for hundreds of years and will never be agreed upon. He said you can destroy a statue, but you cannot change history. He asked, do you want to hide from it, or do you want to learn from it?  He said that if SMMA changes the street names and moves the flags, they will violate their agreement with the State.

Ms. Meymoona Freeman told the Board that she was a member of the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. She said that there was nothing as inalienable as change. She said her father was in the military. He was one of the few black officers. She said her father said he could not understand how any governing body could support the Confederate flag over the U.S. Flag. She said the Board had inherited something old, tired, and lame that needed to change. She said they were holding onto the past when the rest of the country was changing. She brought 5 U.S. Flags and asked the Board to embrace change and raise the flag of the greatest military and country in the world. 

Ms. Bedelia Turner said she had lived in Dekalb county all her life and lives near the Park. She said she was a teacher and taught Georgia History for many years. She said that education was the accumulation of knowledge, values, and belief. She said we need to be careful not to reframe history. Since 1777 our nations’ flag has only changed when a star was added for a State that was added to the United States.   Stone Mountain has history far beyond the War. She said we cannot change people’s heart, but we can speak the truth.  The mountain is the largest piece of exposed granite in the world. Could we not repurpose, retool and rethink Stone Mountain Park? Can we make the Park a living history museum? 
She said it could include Native Americans, African Americans, and Anglo Americans. She asked if we could use the Carving to teach our children how far we have come as we ring the freedom bell from the top of the mountain. 

Mr. Barry Colclough said he was supposed to speak in September, but the meeting was cancelled. Mr. Smith said he could have 3 minutes. He said he would like to see more streets named after confederate generals and after black confederates that served. He said he would like to see more diversity in the Park.  He said he does not understand the politics, but he paid to come in to see the Memorial and he knows a lot of people who pay to come to the park to see the Memorial. He wants the Park to represent all people who are veterans.  
PRESENTATION BY MARY BETH REID OF NEWSOUTH ASSOCIATES REGARDING W. W. KING BRIDGE HISTORIC SITE DESIGNATION 


Ms. Reid from Newsouth Associates gave the Board an update on the Historic Site designation of the W.W. King Bridge. In 2018, SMMA asked Newsouth to do historical research on the covered bridge in the Park. It is one of the most beautiful places in the Park and was built in 1891 for $2,470 in Athens Georgia. 
The bridge was built by Washington W King. The King family represented three generations of master bridge builders and prominent African American businessmen. Washington King’s father, Horace King, was a South Carolina native. He was born into slavery and later freed. He was brought to the LaGrange area by his owner. The Kings worked together to create a bridge building legacy.  
Washington King moved to Athens where he met his wife. They both went to college.  The College Avenue bridge in Athens was the first name of the bridge. There is a lot of information on the King Family and the bridge. There were two floods in Athens and the bridge was damaged. Mr. King was brought back to restore the bridge. The bridge stayed in Athens until 1963.
Stone Mountain Park was just being developed and they wanted to preserve southern history. Athens wanted to move the bridge somewhere so it could be preserved. The Park purchased the Bridge for $1.00 and it cost $18,000 to move it to Stone Mountain. It was cut into three pieces and was 162 feet long. 
Newsouth made an application for the bridge to be on the National Historical Registry. The application has been accepted and is on track to go before the review board in May 2021. 
SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT

Mr. Dombrowski told the Board that they had a challenge with how to maintain the Christmas tradition. They have Santa at his office window for kids to visit while being safe from Covid-19. They have reduced capacity to 25% of normal capacity. They are using the laser lawn to comply with social distancing. They have squares on the lawn and it is one family per square.  
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through October 31, 2020 were $12,464,280 compared to a budgeted amount of $12,747,135. Total operating expenses year to date were $5,521,740, compared to the budgeted amount of $6,788,707 The net operating profit before depreciation was $6,981,275 compared to a budgeted amount of $6,055,428. The year-to-date excess of revenue over expenses was $3,267,363 compared to a budgeted excess of $779,359.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $1,644,441 year to date.  The net decrease in cash year to date was $3,221,347.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $12,629,389.

There are two capital projects in progress. The first is the East Mountain Street Path with an estimated cost of $54,000. Mr. Studdard said that the cost of this project is being shared with the City of Stone Mountain. The total cost for the project is about $96,000.

The second capital project in progress is the Stormwater Drainpipes with an estimated cost of $43,000.  Mr. Studdard said that they had an engineering study completed for the project. 

CONSIDERATION OF 2021 BUDGET

Mr. Smith asked Mr. Stephens and Ms. Zimmerman to go over the proposed 2021 budget, which had been mailed out to all board members.
Ms. Zimmerman said total revenues are budgeted at $8.4 million. Total operating expenses are $7.4 million, leaving SMMA with an operating profit before depreciation of $998,000. 

Depreciation expense for 2021 is budgeted at $5.8 million. This reflects depreciation for current SMMA capital projects as well as the final renovation of the hotel and campground projects funded by general obligation bonds.

Ms. Zimmerman highlighted the differences between the 2019 and 2020 budgets. 

She reported that the 2021 occupancy tax revenue is estimated at $230,000, which is down from last year due to the impact of Covid. 


Labor costs have decreased from last year’s budget by $189,000 or 5%. 

Employee benefits are budgeted at 37% of total labor costs. 


Advertising expense is expected to be about $232,000. This expense is offset by the hotel occupancy tax of $230,000.  


The capital project and equipment budget totals $1,394,850. The large project is Stormwater infrastructure repair and replacement. SMMA plans to apply for $1,000,000 funding directly from GSFIC for necessary and critical repairs/replacement of stormwater drains throughout the Park.

A motion was made by Mr. Martinez, seconded by Ms. Thomas, and unanimously approved to accept the 2021 Budget.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

Chief Kelley told the Board that for the last few weeks there has not been many people in the natural district. Movie production has been terminated until January 2021 due to Covid-19.  
SMMA SERVICES DEPARTMENT REPORT   

Mr. Studdard informed the Board that they had an engineering study in progress for the stormwater pipe repair and preplacement. 

He said they were finishing the campground renovation project. It should be completed the first week of December. They are also in the final stage of the renovation of the hotel. 

ELECTION OF A VICE CHAIR

Mr. Smith asked for any nominations for the Vice Chair. Mr. Martinez nominated Ms. Thomas, seconded by Mr. Collier. There were no other nominations. The nomination being made and seconded and unanimously approved, Ms. Thomas was named the Vice Chair. 
NEW BUSINESS


Mr. Levett asked Mr. Smith if this was the proper place to make a recommendation. Mr. Smith said he could not make a motion, but he could make a comment. He said he had a recommendation. Mr. Levett read,” To our Chairman and the Stone Mountain Memorial Association Board, after receiving many, many phone calls, emails, letters and after having meetings with local community leaders, Dekalb County politicians and several other organizations, as a result I have composed a list of ten recommendations for the Board to consider for future Park changes. 

1. Create a task force.

Mr. Levett wanted the task force that Mr. Smith had created to include members from the community and not just Board Members. 
Mr. Levett made a motion and Mr. Mosley seconded the motion. Mr. Martinez said that he did not know enough about the motion to vote. Mr. Levett said it was simple, he was just asking for more people to be on the task force. Mr. Smith said that there was a motion and a second, then asked for a vote. There were two votes in favor and 6 opposed. Mr. Smith said the motion fails.
2. Anti-Racial Statement. Mr. Levett said “I move that, the Stone Mountain Memorial Association create an anti-racism statement that will be publicly available on the Association’s website on or before November 30, 2020.
 
Mr. Collier said that he thought all these issues needed to be addressed but that they should be addressed through the process that they had identified earlier in the day, so that there can be substantive discussions. He said that the best avenue was to make a motion to direct them to be considered by the CEO as this new process is being formed and put together. 


Mr. Levett stated that he just wanted to put it forward to be discussed. He was not trying to get it passed today. Mr. Levett stated that he just wanted to read these ten items and get them into the record for the Board to discuss later, however, the Chairman insisted that he make them individually and vote on them. 


Mr. Smith said there was a motion to table these items until they could be discussed. Mr. Mosley seconded the motion, and it was approved by 8 and opposed by 1. The motion to table the items for further discussion was passed.

Mr. Stephens said the Chairman had put him in charge of the committee to vet all the various requests concerning the Park. He said he would listen to all the concerned parties’ recommendations and he would also vet all the ones proposed by Mr. Levett. He just wanted to let Mr. Levett know that he was going to consider every proposal.

Mr. Levett said that he wanted to be considered for the four-person committee created by Mr. Smith and led by Mr. Stephens.
OLD BUSINESS
None







___________________________








Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman

Submitted by Debbie Blihovde

PAGE  
1

